VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
October 9, 2017


Mayor Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:45 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald.

A motion to approve the minutes from the September 11, 2017 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

Correspondence Received

A subpoena was received for Sgt. O’Brien to appear and give testimony with regard to the Downtown Bistro fire on April 26, 2016. 

A letter was received from Coxsackie-Athens School District Board President Seph Garland requesting a meeting to discuss the school construction project and issues related to it. 

A letter was received from the DEC regarding the SPDES permit at the water plant and that recent testing for affluent has been within the limits and that the newly installed equipment appears to be working well. 

A letter was received from Department of Public Service on the Central Hudson proposed rate increase and public hearings. 

A letter received from US EPA stating that the Village’s Sanitary Sewer System Operation and Maintenance Plan has been accepted as submitted. 

A letter was received from the Agriculture & Markets stating that the Dog Control Inspection Report completed on 9/1/17 was satisfactory. 

An annual report of Fiscal Health received from State Comptroller’s Office rated the Village as no designation.

A request received from Joanne Conway to hold Christmas by the River on December 3, 2017 from 10 a.m.-4 p.m. and requesting to close Reed Street.

Correspondence Sent

The Annual Audit has been submitted to the State Comptroller’s Office.

A letter was sent to the Town of Coxsackie advising that the Village is upgrading all of its fire hydrants with 5” Storz quick connectors and asking the Town to do the same.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Department of Public Works has been busy with mowing, weed eating and tree trimming. The men took down 3 very hazardous trees in the Village with the help of the County tree surgeon. They Village crew also helped with the set-up and break-down of the first Owl Gala event. The men repaired driveways on Riverside Avenue due to flash flooding, and they took out a tree at Willow Creek Farms which was obstructing water to the reservoir. They did some weed eating at the edge of the roads and guardrails throughout the Village, and helped the water plant clean out the lagoon. The men unloaded the speed monitoring trailer at the Village Building for the Police Department, and re-dug a channel from the culvert to the river at Becky Vermilyea’s house on Riverside Avenue. There was a water break on 9/8 at the corner of Hollister Street and Washington Avenue, two breaks on 9/14 on Plank Road and a break on 10/4 on Bailey Street that were repaired. The men built a screen stand for the Owl Gala and set up signs in the tent. After the Gala the men took down the owl stands and stored them in the firehouse. Trustee Ringwald stated that the new speed trailer will be placed in different areas around the Village and has cameras on it that can pick up license plates of speeding cars. Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Department had their initial meeting with Greene County Civil Service and Senator Lopez regarding Civil Service requirements for the employment of part time Police Officers. Chief Mento will keep the Board posted on the progress of a possible revision of their hiring requirements. The Police Department has been busy with various events in Coxsackie such as the Village of Coxsackie 150th Anniversary, Owl Auction, Pink Up the Town and the PAL Parade. All of the events were successful with no incidents to report, and all of the events were very well received. Chief Mento advised the Board that the Police Department has noticed an increase in reports of rabid animals throughout the Village and surrounding counties. All residents should be cautious of any wildlife in the Village acting in an unusual manner and contact the Village Police for assistance if they encounter a rabid animal. 

Trustee Daoust reported that preventative maintenance for both the Water and Wastewater Departments have been completed. He stated that the Water Department repaired a water main break on Plank Road near the prison. On September 18, 2017 Greene County Septic hauled 5 loads of sludge and cleaned the lamella system. He said that Tyco Systems have completed the camera installation at the Water Plant. He also stated that according to the Water Superintendent the reservoir levels are dropping and that a voluntary water conservation will be in order. The men installed markers on fire hydrants and a broken 4” service line on Bailey Street caused discolored water and flushing the area was required. 

Trustee Ellis reported that the Village will be looking into starting the process of leasing the new Self-Contained Air Paks. Fire Chief Rausch will be contacting MES in order to see what the next steps are to secure the leasing. Chief Rausch presented the Board with a proposal to officially name the driveway that enters the D.M. Hamilton firehouse “Steamer Lane”. This name would show tribute to the oldest existing fire company in the Village of Coxsackie. Questions were brought to the Fire Chief’s attention about a fundraising that was held last weekend up at Salon 255. Fundraising in the street has not been allowed in the Village in some time. The Board will look into this further. The Parade of Lights will be held on December 1st, with more information to follow in the coming months. 

Trustee Hanse reported that the Planning Board held their monthly meeting on September 21st. Ed Ross, owner of 40 Bailey Street, had submitted all of the required documentation for the site plan application. The Planning Board after completing its final site plan review, declared that the application was complete, and set a public hearing date for October 19th at 7:00, immediately preceding their regularly scheduled Planning Board Meeting. The Planning Board is waiting on application from property owners of 29 Elm Street regarding a lot line adjustment. Pat Maxwell, Planning Board Chairperson, was notified by Wayne Parks on Friday, October 20th that he was withdrawing the minor subdivision application for 60 Van Dyck Street. An improvement to provide an additional rental unit to his property at the corner of Kings Road and Mansion Street will be subject to a Special Use Permit application in order to accommodate a multi-family dwelling, and has been tabled for the present. Another idea of his is to provide efficiency units at a building he owns next to Dean’s Mill in West Coxsackie. Zoning is not clear on this, so it will be reviewed when and if the project comes before the Board. Rene VanShaack will forward a minor subdivision application for the old Thor Marina site on Mansion Street in West Coxsackie sometime in the fall for dividing the property into 2 pieces so that the front piece of that property could be sold for development and the back piece, all wetlands, could be used for future wetland mitigation requests. The concrete pad has been removed at the old True Value Building and ground preparation is proceeding, with approximately 6 months needed for completion. The Planning Board unanimously approved an extension of the special use permit for Aaron Flach’s project of multi-family dwellings for an additional year. The current permit was set to expire October 16, 2017. The Planning Board has been working on Village code reviews for Chapters 75, 87, 122 and 132. Trustee Hanse reported that the Code Enforcement Officer has been continuing to issue building permits. 

Mayor Evans reported that the Annual Audit was submitted to the State Comptroller’s Office, and that the Village received an annual report of Fiscal Health from the State Comptroller’s Office rating the Village as no designation. This is the lowest rating you can receive, which means the Village is in good financial shape. He said that there was a minor delay in obtaining permits to start the Washington Avenue Sidewalks project. The work should be starting in about another week. Paving has also been delayed but should be starting on October 23rd and 24th. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Mr. Ramos and Ms. Zelaya of 44 Van Riper Road to make payments on their past due water/sewer account 29324 in the amount of $1,311.78 over the next 12 months, and to be also withheld from the Town of Coxsackie Tax Levy was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Willow Brook Estates to waive the late fees and penalties on accounts 20010 and 20025 in the amounts of $1,677.88 and $1,491.94 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve moving $54,276.80 from the Sewer Fund to the General Fund as repayment of funds borrowed was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the quote from Rosch Contractors for floor work related to the front door replacement project in the amount of $5,118.00 was made by Trustee Daosut and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the scheduling of an informational evening for residents that will be affected by the Sewer Plant Upgrade Project for October 24, 2017 at 7 p.m. at Village Hall was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a voluntary water conservation to go into effect immediately on recommendation of the Water Supt. Based on the level of the upper reservoir was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Joanne Conway from the Christmas by the River Committee to hold Christmas by the River on Sunday December 3, 2017 from 10 a.m.-4 p.m. and requesting to close Reed Street was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve moving forward with the lease of 15 new Air Packs for the Fire Department at the best term and financing options available was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from September 1-30, 2017 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 316-384 totaling $76,461.20; Water Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 105-131 totaling $ 35,322.21; Sewer Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 104-129 totaling $ 37,136.44; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #5, vouchers 3-5 totaling $ 175.25; Capital Fund Abstract #5, voucher 3 totaling $ 18,288.10 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

* General Fund Voucher #114 totaling $ 100.00 originally paid to Mike Siciliano on Abstract #3, changed to Ed Wasilewski.
* Water Fund Voucher #95 totaling $ 20.00 on Abstract #3 voided.
* General Fund Voucher #253 totaling $ 100.00 on Abstract #4 voided. 
Public Comment Period

Brian Wallace asked when the sidewalks in front of his property on Mansion Street will be done.

Mayor Evans stated that he is hesitant about putting the sidewalks in and having them potentially ripped out during the sewer project. 

Brian Wallace stated that he spoke to Brock at Delaware Engineering and it seems that the sewer project won’t affect the sidewalks.

Mayor Evans stated that he will talk with Delaware Engineering and will have an information session for the project on October 24th.

Trustee Ellis stated that the next Owls meeting is Thursday October 12th.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Joanne Conway stated that the next Christmas by the River meeting is Wednesday October 11th at 7:00 p.m. and vendor applications will be dropped off at the Village Building for people to pick up. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m. 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk



